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MINUTES


SEPTEMBER 18, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION
The City Council met in Closed Session at 6:00 p.m.


A.
Conference with labor negotiators regarding Police Officers Association, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6


B.
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release pursuant to Government Code Section 54947

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Parks and Recreation director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Barnes proposed adding one item under “Mayor/Council Matters,” discussion of the spartina removal project in the lagoon area.

Mayor Bologoff proposed taking Item B under “Presentations” before Item A.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATION & PROCLAMATION


B.
Declaring October 6, 2006 White Cane Day (Out of Order)

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring October 6 as White Cane Day in the City of Brisbane.  He commended the Brisbane Lions Club for its efforts in supporting people with sight problems through the White Cane donation program.  He encouraged everyone to donate generously.

Mayor Bologoff presented the proclamation to Ms. Linda Dettmer, who accepted on behalf of the Lions Club.

Ms. Dettmer said Helen Keller first challenged the Lions Club to do something for people who are sight-challenged, and the White Cane program was created in response.  She thanked the City for its support.


A.
Jefferson Union High School District Annual Report

Mayor Bologoff welcomed Superintendent Michael Crilly, Jefferson Union High School District, and invited him to make an annual report to the City Council.

Superintendent Crilly provided an update on activities funded by Brisbane’s contributions last year.  He said Brisbane funds provided support for district bus services; transportation for students who participate in after-school activities; expanded library hours; school supplies for particular subject areas, including industrial arts, chemistry, home economics, biology, ceramics, and music; a fine arts program for Jefferson students who come from Lipman Middle School; and an alcohol prevention program at Terra Nova. Superintendent Crilly reported that assistance from the City of Pacifica, a grant from the Department of Alcohol Beverage Control, and a large,  five-year federal grant are augmenting those efforts.  He expressed his appreciation to the City Council for taking the lead in funding these important programs.

Superintendent Crilly thanked the City Council for the contribution approved in this year’s cooperative agreement with the school district.  He said funds will continue to be used to fund transportation, supplies, and educational activities.

CM Richardson commented that Superintendent Crilly was one of the best in the county, and she said Brisbane was lucky to have him overseeing the schools.

Superintendent Crilly informed the City Council that the school district’s board of trustees took action pertaining to capital improvements over the coming years.  He said the school district estimates its total needs at about $180 million at today’s costs, but this work would have to be done in phases over time. Superintendent Crilly reported that the board took action to place a $136 million bond measure, Measure N, on the November 7 ballot to provide funding.

Superintendent Crilly said Terra Nova is the only high school in the district that lacks a theater or auditorium, and all presentations currently have to be done in the school cafeteria.  He noted that Westmoor, Jefferson, and Oceana High Schools all have small theaters, seating 275 to 350 people.  Superintendent Crilly indicated he would like to see a similar facility at Terra Nova in the future.

Superintendent Crilly stated that science requirements have changed over time, and the master plan calls for expanding science classrooms at each school.  Other capital improvement needs include field maintenance, exterior landscaping, safety features, and ADA compliance.  

Superintendent Crilly welcomed the City of Brisbane’s support for the bond measure, and he requested that the City Council consider writing a letter of endorsement. 

CM Richardson suggested agendizing at discussion of Council follow-up for a future meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1293 - $1,318,193.40

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1293.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway observed that the City’s subsidy to the Chamber of Commerce and the Brisbane Seniors is $1666.66, and he questioned the reason for the unusual amount.  Finance Director Schillinger said the total is $20,000 per year for both, and the payment register reflects the monthly amount.  CM Conway commented that it might be more practical to make the figure $1700 per month.

Finance Director Schillinger said he could include that adjustment in the mid-year budget review.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A.
City Council Minutes of September 5, 2006


B.
Approve Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendation for fourth year Vegetation Management Program for invasive species control in the Brisbane Acres

C. Approve selection of consultant for Citizen Satisfaction Survey


D.
Award contract to Bartel Associates, LLC for actuarial study of Other Post Employment Benefits (OPEB) as required by the Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB)

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider recommendations from Parks, Beaches and Recreation (PB&R) Commission regarding Star Awards

Mayor Bologoff read a commendation from the Legislature to the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission in recognition of the 2006 lagoon clean-up efforts.  He expressed his appreciation to the PB&R Commission for its work on behalf of the community.

PB&R Commission Chairman Dan Waters noted that at the joint meeting with the Council a few months ago, the PB&R Commission presented some ideas for changing eligibility for Star Awards.  He welcomed Council input on these issues.

Chairman Waters said the first recommendation was to allow City staff to receive Star Awards for activities beyond the scope of their staff duties.  He added that the City Council and PB&R Commission both decided to exclude themselves from eligibility.

Chairman Waters noted the second item pertains to development of written eligibility criteria for Star Awards, a task the PB&R Commission will be undertaking.

Chairman Waters stated that the PB&R Commission’s third recommendation is to limit eligibility to Parks and Recreation Department activities rather than any volunteer activities.  He invited comments from Councilmembers.

CM Barnes recalled that the Planning Commission used to vote on Star Awards for newly completed houses.  Chairman Waters said that category was dropped about four years ago because it did not seem to reflect either community volunteerism or public benefit.

CM Conway noted the proposal indicates that the Open Space and Ecology Committee would no longer nominate Star Award recipients.  He expressed reservations about eliminating awards and developing separate recognition programs.  Chairman Waters clarified that the only activities covered would be joint efforts by the Open Space and Ecology Committee and the PB&R Commission.  CM Conway questioned whether the Star Awards should be a Citywide function or a Parks and Recreation function. 

CM Richardson and CM Waldo indicated they were comfortable with the PB&R Commission’s recommendations to limit eligibility as described.

Mayor Bologoff noted the Star Awards ceremonies have become less meaningful in recent years because too many people receive awards, diluting their importance.  He commended the PB&R Commission for its attempts to make the ceremony more meaningful.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels estimated about 300 awards were given, but less than 100 people attended the ceremony.  Chairman Waters stated that the PB&R Commission has been dealing with this issue for some time, and the recommendations are intended to give the program more focus.

CM Conway recognized that many people have recommended tightening up the awards and adopting more stringent criteria.  Mayor Bologoff expressed support for developing more specific criteria.

CM Richardson noted that people who have attractive gardens do so for their own enjoyment and for individual benefit.  She agreed with the PB&R Commission that this activity did not merit a Star Award.  She recommended rewarding contributions to the overall community.

Mayor Bologoff proposed dropping the individual gardens category.

CM Richardson suggested initiating a competition to recognize people with beautiful gardens.  CM Waldo seconded this idea.  CM Richardson volunteered to organize this activity.

Chairman Waters requested Council direction regarding staff eligibility.  

CM Waldo commented that public service is expected of all City employees, and he recommended limiting Star Awards to conduct that goes well beyond normal expectations, such as heroic response to disasters.  CM Conway and Mayor Bologoff agreed.  

Mayor Bologoff proposed recognizing CEV’s for outstanding conduct with commendations from the Fire Department and City Council rather than Star Awards.

Councilmembers agreed that City employees should not be eligible for Star Awards.  They supported recognizing heroic efforts in other ways.

City Manager Holstine expressed his opinion that the Star Awards should be limited to volunteer efforts.  He noted City employees usually get paid for their disaster response efforts, so additional recognition would not be appropriate.  He said recognizing people for volunteer work beyond the call of their duties was another matter.

CM Barnes observed that there was consensus that City staff should not be eligible for Star Awards, but appointed officials should be eligible, and that written criteria should be developed.  With respect to the third recommendation, CM Barnes proposed continuing to recognize CEV’s with Star Awards and continuing the sustainability awards from the Open Space and Ecology Commission.

Mayor Bologoff raised the possibility of limiting Star Awards to Brisbane residents.  CM Barnes cited examples of people from other communities who were proud to receive Star Awards.  Chairman Waters recommended continuing this practice. 

CM Barnes asked who would draft written criteria.  He suggested asking the Open Space and Ecology Committee to propose criteria for awards recognizing contributions to the environment.  CM Conway expressed support for this approach.

CM Conway said he would also like to continue recognizing the CEV’s with Star Awards to draw attention to the important service they provide to the town. 

CM Waldo recommended having one award ceremony per year, and he encouraged the PB&R Commission to ask the Open Space and Ecology Committee for its ideas.  Chairman Waters noted that involving the committee and other groups might promote better participation.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted there are currently no criteria regarding eligibility for the Star Awards.  He suggested that the committee develop some proposed criteria for the Council’s consideration for next year’s ceremony.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach. 

Director Skeels confirmed that the Council’s consensus was that the Star Awards should be all-inclusive, recognizing anyone who does volunteer work that benefits the City of Brisbane and its residents.  

Mayor Bologoff said he understood that next year’s habitat restoration event would be suspended, and suggested that restoration efforts should be focused on Quarry Road rather than San Bruno Mountain.  Director Skeels stated that the subcommittee has not yet made that determination.

CM Conway asked if the PB&R Commission had ever considered the possibility of a restroom at Fisherman’s Park.  Chairman Waters replied that the Commission had not discussed that item.  Director Skeels said he would note this topic for discussion at a future meeting.

B. Consider recommendations from Parks, Beaches and Recreation (PB&R) Commission regarding Baylands Recreational Facilities

PB&R Commission Chairman Dan Waters presented a list of possible recreational facilities and amenities that might be included in the Baylands development.  He said the ideas came from the Commission, and he recommended further research to find out what the community considers the highest priorities.

Councilmembers thanked the PB&R Commission for the list.

CM Barnes suggested asking the Youth Advisory Committee for their ideas.  In addition to the PB&R Commission’s items, he proposed considering a rock-climbing wall, BMX park, and a single-track mountain bike trail system.

CM Conway said he liked CM Barnes’ ideas and supported asking the Youth Advisory Committee for their input.  CM Richardson agreed, and recommended soliciting input from seniors as well.

Chairman Waters thanked the Council for these good ideas and said the PB&R Commission will follow up.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted CM Barnes made a suggestion last spring about a project involving Lipman students looking at the Baylands, and he said those efforts might also produce some interesting ideas.

Mayor Bologoff noted that Universal Paragon Corporation can provide tours of the Baylands for interested groups, including Lipman students.  

City Manager Holstine stated that a tour was already part of the school program.

Mayor Bologoff and Councilmembers expressed appreciation to the PB&R Commission for the recommendations.


C.
Council direction to Traffic Advisory Committee (TAC)

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said that when the Traffic Advisory Committee (TAC) was formed in 1998, its primary function was to deal with residential parking issues and parking conflicts.  He noted that Brisbane still suffers from inadequate parking, congestion, and other related problems, and he suggested asking the committee to conduct a thorough investigation of residential parking permit programs, look at what other jurisdictions have done, solicit a specific neighborhood to participate in a pilot program, evaluate the results, and bring some recommendations to the City Council.

CM Conway expressed support for the idea, but questioned how the program’s effectiveness will be measured.  Director Breault said developing the metrics would be part of the program the TAC would bring to the City Council.  He noted there are a handful of other cities on the Peninsula with residential parking permits, and they generally seem to work well.

CM Richardson commented that the lack of enforcement exacerbates parking problems and creates conflicts among neighbors.

CM Conway noted that many parents picking students up at Lipman School speed up and down the streets, and he expressed concern about this safety hazard.  He recommended sending home a flyer encouraging parents to have their kids walk to school or to drop them off downtown and let them walk up to school.  He added that he would like to see more police enforcement to control speeding.

Councilmembers expressed support for having the TAC look into this particular issue and investigate residential parking permits.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
 Report from City Manager on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine noted the first Citizens Academy session was held on Thursday, September 14, and 27 people participated.  He said the program will be held every Thursday evening from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m. for six weeks.  He encouraged Councilmembers to attend.

CM Richardson said she planned to attend the next session.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MEMBERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Spartina Removal Project

CM Barnes noted the City Council heard a presentation at a previous meeting about efforts to remove invasive spartina from the Bay.  He said Brisbane has an infestation at the north end of the lagoon that seems to be expanding.  He expressed concern that the proliferation of the spartina might accelerate the sedimentation process.  He recommended asking the spartina removal group if they had any plans for that area.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he would find out and report back.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith reported that the spartina removal group requested and obtained written permission to work on City-owned property.

City Manager Holstine stated that the staff will provide an update at the next meeting.  He noted there may be options the City can pursue on its own.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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